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NOTE TO THE DEPUTY SECRETARY-GENERAL

Meeting with the High Commissioner for Refugees

Please find attached, for your information, a briefing

note which reflects our preliminary views on the proposed

safe corridor(s) in Sierra Leone. We intend to meet with

Mr. Lubbers, together with DPA and OCHA, in the afternoon

of 8 March, prior to his briefing to the Security Council.

Jean-Marie~~~Guehenno
07 March 2001

cc: Mr. Riza
Mr. Prendergast



Briefing note on the establishment of
safe corridor(s) in Sierra Leone

Background: UNAMSIL deployment

4 UNAMSIL's 9,500-strong military personnel are currently deployed
at key locations in GoSL-controlled area, including the capital,
Lungi, Port Loko, Mile 91, Kenema and Daru.

4 The Mission's post-Abuja ceasefire concept of operations
envisages that the first phase was intended to test and build
confidence with the RUF. During this phase, UNAMSIL commenced
its robust deep patrols, including overnight stays, in RUF-
controlled areas.

4 Next step: With the scheduled arrival of the third Bangladeshi
battalion and support units (a total of some 2,500 troops) in
March, UNAMSIL plans to move deployment forward to Lunsar,
Makeni/Magburaka as well as Yele. The long-range and overnight
patrols will also continue and will result in the widening of
UNAMSIL's area of operation. We will insist that any UNAMSIL
deployment be accompanied by the extension of State
administration, a resumption of the DDR programme and
humanitarian activities. GoSL, however, remains weak and largely
unprepared for many of these tasks.

4 At the same time, it should be borne in mind that UNAMSIL's
African contingents remain under-equipped and have serious self-
sustainment problems, which continue to affect their performance.

"Safe" corridors in Sierra Leone

4 Mr. Lubber's trip to the region was very timely and underscored
the urgency of the deteriorating situation in the Mano River
Union region. In this regard, his appeals to the Heads of State
of these three countries to achieve a political settlement, as
well as to accept the humanitarian principles of "safe access" as
well as "safe passage" of refugees/IDPs are extremely helpful.

* We are pleased to note that UNHCR has been able to resume its
much needed assistance to over 30,000 refugees and displaced
people in the "Parrot's Beak" region earlier this month. We have
also noted that UNHCR has completed the transfer of refugees from
Nyaedou and Katkama camps to a site 160 km north of Gueckedou.

4 In this connection, the initiative by ECOWAS to establish a
1,600-strong force to stabilize the border region is most
welcome. DPKO and UNAMSIL continue to cooperate with ECOWAS in
the planning for the proposed force. However, some observers
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question the practicability of its deployment, with the apparent
reluctance on the part of Guinea to agree to its deployment, as
well as the "shelving" by the Security Council of the Mali-
sponsored draft resolution on the approval of such a force.

4 It should be noted that the overall security situation in the
area remains precarious, with the Guinean armed forces continuing
to shell Kambia, resulting in a displacement of thousands of
people. Reports indicate that President Conte's pledge to Mr.
Lubbers to stop shelling Kambia notwithstanding, Guinea has
instead stepped up its attacks in the recent weeks, resulting in
a large number of people fleeing from the area.

4 Following High Commissioner Lubber's consultations with UNAMSIL
and the humanitarian community in Freetown, DPKO/UNAMSIL has been
carefully considering the proposal to establish safe corridors
from Guinea to Sierra Leone. Within Sierra Leone, there are two
possible axes: Forecariah to Kambia and the "Parrot's Beak" area
to Kailahun.

4 As requested by the High Commissioner, UNHCR has been included in
the UNAMSIL-RUF contact groups to facilitate the agency's
discussions with RUF commanders.

4 In considering UNAMSIL1s support to such safe corridor(s) (e.g.
provision of security), the Mission's priorities in the context
of its current mandate must be carefully weighed. In accordance
with the mandate entrusted to it by the Security Council, UNAMSIL
must "deploy progressively in a coherent operational structure
and in sufficient numbers and density at key strategic locations
and main population centers" in order to enable GoSL to extend
its authority.

4 The Secretary-General has indicated that given the constraints of
UNAMSIL, the Mission should deploy to Makeni/Magburaka in March
as currently envisaged in support of the Sierra Leone peace
process.

4 While there is an urgent humanitarian imperative, currently
UNAMSIL lacks both the political mandate and the necessary
resources to secure such corridor(s). For example, our
preliminary estimates indicate that to provide security only to a
safe corridor through Kambia, at least three battalions as well
as associated combat and support elements would be required. To
divert the existing troops to the performance of new tasks would
mean to abandon the awaited movement forward of UNAMSIL to the
countryside. In any event, the safe corridor plan also hinges on
the firm commitment of the RUF, which has yet to demonstrate
itself as a credible interlocutor.
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In any case, developing a concept for such military tasks would
require more detailed information. It should also be borne in
mind that agreement of UNAMSIL's.troop contributors would have to
be obtained.

The practical long-term implications of establishing such safe
corridors should be carefully examined. The establishment of
such corridors may not produce immediate positive results as the
capacity to absorb returnees inside Sierra Leone is extremely
limited. Some 27,000 Sierra Leonean refugees have been
repatriated to Sierra Leone since the beginning of the crisis in
the Guinea/Sierra Leone/Liberia border region. Furthermore, the
places of origin of many Sierra Leonean refugees are in RUF-
controlled area, which may preclude their reintegration in their
home communities.

Even without the formal establishment of a safe corridor in the
east, there is reportedly an increased flow of refugees to the
Kailahun area, where there are no humanitarian agencies present
and UNAMSIL troops have to deal with them without adequate
support.

Security risks involved with the repatriation of Sierra Leone
refugees deep into the country are not negligible. For example,
the returnees could be used as a human shield by the RUF, while
various armed elements themselves could infiltrate into Sierra
Leone with the refugees. Moreover, the transit of refugees
through RUF controlled areas would give the rebel group a major
bargaining chip.

For the time being, the establishment of security throughout
Sierra Leone and the stabilization of areas already under
Government control remain essential conditions for the return of
refugees in a safe manner. UNAMSIL's deployment should be seen
in this context.

The humanitarian challenges in the Mano River Union region are
complex and require a concerted united effort by all concerned.
We are pleased that the High Commissioner is closely consulting
with the departments and offices involved and we hope to find a
way forward to best address the urgent needs of the people
suffering in the region.

Africa Division
07 March 2001




